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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	25 March 2011 (198th meeting)

	Time:
	14.00

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room 

	Present:
	Paul Ruddock (Chairman)

Edwin Davies

Steve McGuckin 
Michelle Ogundehin 
	Dame Marjorie Scardino

Samir Shah

Bob Stefanowksi 

Paul Thompson

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Beth McKillop, Deputy Director, V&A

Amanda Bruce, Performance and Planning Manager and Acting Secretary to the Board of Trustees, V&A (minutes) 
Julius Bryant, Keeper, Word and Image Department (for item 4 only)
Oriole Cullen, Curator, Furniture, Textiles and Fashion Department (for item 3 only)

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects, Design & Estate, V&A
Annabel Judd, Head of Design (for items 1 and 2 only)

Jane Lawson, Director of Development, V&A

Sonnet Stanfill, Curator Furniture, Textiles and Fashion Department (for item 3 only)

Claire Wilcox, Senior Curator, Furniture, Textiles and Fashion Department (for items 1 and 2 only)

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs
Sian Williams, Director of Finance, V&A

	Apologies:
	Erin O’Connor, Professor Lisa Jardine, Betty Jackson, Sir Timothy Sainsbury

	
	

	1
	Declaration of Interests

	1.1
	There were no declarations of interest.

	
	

	2
	FuturePlan Update: Gallery 40 (Fashion)

	2.1
	AJ and CW gave a powerpoint presentation on the Gallery 40 project scheduled to re-open in May 2012.  AJ gave an overview of the much needed refurbishment of Gallery 40 and noted that it was the most popular gallery in the Museum.  Currently the Gallery is very dark and the refurbishment would reveal the original architectural features of the Gallery, including the mosaic floor and the mezzanine, whilst making the space lighter and less oppressive.  The architects for the project were 6A Architects and the refurbishment would remove recent physical interventions as well as re-lighting and re-painting the space.   AJ emphasised that the mezzanine was a very large space which would be used for contemporary exhibitions following the refurbishment.  A retail space would be situated at the entrance from the Hintze Sculpture Gallery and a lift would be installed to improve access to the mezzanine.  

CW discussed the redisplay of the Gallery.  The central area and the mezzanine would display temporary exhibitions, whilst the outer part of the Gallery would be devoted to display of the permanent collection.  There would be four cases for ‘star objects’ in each corner and the display would be divided by period.  Cases displaying the permanent collection would be more layered, with 70 – 80 mannequins and other associated material on display including paintings, photographs and textiles.  The Drakelowe fresco would remain in the Gallery and would be re-lit and re-presented.  The redisplay would also include menswear, international influences and 20th-century fashion.   

	2.2
	In discussion Trustees were advised that the building works would be finished in January 2012 with the redisplay completed by mid May 2012.  The central space and mezzanine would provide greater flexibility for the size of temporary exhibitions, with the spaces able to be used together or separately.  Trustees were assured that whilst lighting was limited to 50 lux, the refurbished gallery would feel much lighter and less gloomy once the dark cladding was removed and there were clear lines of sight across the gallery.   

	
	

	3
	Forthcoming Exhibition Update: Ballgowns: Britain Dresses Up 1948-2012 

	3.1
	SS and OC gave a powerpoint presentation on the forthcoming exhibition Ballgowns: Britain Dresses Up 1948 – 2012.  The exhibition would open in May 2012 and run for 6 months, with the possibility of being extended.  The exhibition would be the first to be displayed in the refurbished Gallery 40 and would utilise both the central section of the Gallery and the mezzanine.  The exhibition would focus on ‘the ballgown’ as an essentially British garment and would be drawn from the Museum’s permanent collection which is very strong and rich in this type of garment.  The exhibition would be part of the British Design programme coinciding with the Olympics.  As well as displaying historical garments the exhibition would display contemporary pieces and utilise projections on the mezzanine level.  The exhibition would be accompanied by a publication, which would feature specially commissioned photographs of the garments by David Hughes.  

	3.2
	In discussion Trustees agreed the exhibition was very strong and would be popular with visitors.  

	
	

	4
	Forthcoming Exhibition Update: William Kent

	4.1
	JB gave Trustees a powerpoint presentation on the forthcoming exhibition William Kent.  Opening at the V&A in 2014, the exhibition had three main themes: 

· William Kent as the most versatile British designer,
· The country house and ‘grand tour’ taste,
· The tercentenary of the Hanoverian succession (1714) and ‘designing’ Georgian Britain.
The exhibition was collaborative, being co-curated by Dr Susan Webber.  The exhibition would open in New York at the Bard Graduate Center before being displayed at the V&A.   The exhibition would be accompanied by a publication.  

	4.2
	In discussion Trustees agreed that the exhibition was part of an interesting sequence following on from Horace Walpole and Strawberry Hill and James ‘Athenian’ Stewart.  

	
	

	5
	Strategic Plan 2011/12: Outline

	5.1
	The outline of the Strategic Plan 2011/12 had been circulated previously.  SW explained that the paper set out what the Plan might look like this year.  The objective was to make the Plan more succinct, easier to read and comprehend and more accessible, with clear targets to measure performance against.  Trustees were asked for their feedback on key targets and the structure of the Plan.  

	5.2
	In discussion SW assured Trustees that all targets were draft and would be carefully revised.  Trustees agreed that the Plan would clearly convey that the Museum would deal with the small and manageable deficit by raising self generated income and reducing staffing and other costs.  

	5.3
	The final Plan would be presented at the May 2011 Board Meeting.  

	
	

	6
	Final  Budget 2011/12

	6.1
	The draft Budget for 2011/12 had been circulated previously.  The draft Budget had been discussed by the Finance Committee on 11 March and was recommended to Trustees for approval.  The Chair thanked SW for preparation of a very clear and succinct budget paper.  

	6.2
	In discussion Trustees were assured that much work had been done on more accurate budgeting and forecasting, avoiding hidden contingencies.  Discussion focused on surplus and contingency.  

	6.3
	The budget for 2011/12 was approved.  

	
	

	7
	Minutes of the Previous meeting (19 January 2011)

	7.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.  

	
	

	8
	Matters arising

	8.1
	paragraph 3.2: The breakdown of the 1600-1800 Galleries had been discussed in Trustees’ Development Committee.  JL would distribute the breakdown after Easter.  

	
	paragraph 6.1: approval limits for contract approval will be considered by the Audit Committee.  

	
	paragraph 9.1.ii: MJ had written to the leader of RBKC council seeking a reduction in rates due to the ongoing roadwork on Exhibition Road.  The council had advised that Transport for London were responsible.  The Board agreed the situation was very frustrating.  

	
	

	9
	Exhibition Road Building Project

	9.1
	The Chairman advised Trustees that SM would give an update on the Exhibition Road Building Project.  SM reported that the panel had shortlisted seven architectural practices from the 110 expressions of interest received for the International Architectural Competition.  The panel examined the shortlisted schemes in detail and had undertaken interviews and site visits to previous projects in both the UK and overseas.  The panel strongly recommended the scheme from Amanda Levete Architects (ALA) as the winning entry.  MG gave Trustees a presentation on the ALA scheme and highlighted the following points of the design solution:

i. The courtyard was across two levels, the year round cafe would be located in the north-east corner of the courtyard, to receive the most sun.
ii. Provided clear views and lines of sight to other areas of the Museum, there would be clear visibility into the courtyard from Exhibition Road.
iii. Provided both ramped access and a stepped area.
iv. Used the structure that supports the courtyard as a point of visual interest for the ceiling, with 6-10 metres of ceiling height and opportunities for daylight or for the space to be blacked out.
v. ALA had pledged and demonstrated how they would improve on the Museum’s sustainability target by 30%.
MG noted that it was not a fully designed scheme.  

	9.2
	In discussion SM emphasised the quality of the seven shortlisted schemes and outlined the reasons for the panel’s selection of the ALA scheme as the winner.  The panel felt that the scheme had the most successful relationship between the public realm on Exhibition Road and the courtyard.  The design presented a new circulation ‘hub’ and an elegant exhibition gallery with usable column free space, and the possibility of natural light from an oculus into the gallery.  Trustees agreed that the scheme most clearly met the Museum’s design brief for the project and responded to the culture and heritage of the V&A with real clarity of thought and resolution of key issues.  

	9.3
	The Board approved the decision of Amanda Levete Architects as the winner of the International Architectural Competition.  The decision would be announced to the press on Monday 28 March 2011.  A substantial pledge for the project would also be announced, along with the announcement of a Stage 1 pass for the 1600 – 180 Galleries from the HLF.  

	
	

	10
	Director’s Report

	10.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.  The Director highlighted the following points:

i. MJ and BM had attended the Horniman Museum opening; there had been a very positive response to the V&A’s musical instruments lent for the display.  

ii. The Purchase Grant Fund budget for 2011/12 had been announced, and was cut to £600k from £1.6 million at its height in 1981.  The cut was a great pity as the fund does much for regional and local museums.  The Board agreed that it would be appropriate and necessary to find additional support for the Fund.  

iii. The Museum of Childhood had achieved record visit numbers.  

iv. Emmajane Avery, the new Head of Department of Learning would have a narrower role.  Interpretation would be done by FuturePlan and Exhibitions and some previously duplicated functions, such as ticketing, had been moved to Visitor Services.  

v. The Director encouraged all Trustees to see the exhibition The Architecture of Hope: Maggie’s Cancer Caring Centres.  
vi. Decode had opened at to the Garage Center for Contemporary Culture in Moscow, and was their most successful exhibition so far.  

vii. Something that I’ll never really see had opened in Delhi.  
viii. Owen Jones had opened in Oslo.  

ix. The new website would be launched on 6 May 2011.  A digital Friday Late in June would celebrate the launch and there would be several new videos on the V&A Chanel to celebrate the launch.  Japanese and Chinese websites would also be launched.  

x. VAE was launching new Apps for the Cult of Beauty exhibition and also for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries.  

xi. Street Art had been very popular at the Herbert in Coventry.
xii. The Museum had acquired a very important Ottoman gem-set jade tankard.  

xiii. The Director highlighted forthcoming events including the Private View of the Architectural Designs for Dundee on 1 April, the event at Blythe House on 17 May to raise awareness for the Clothworkers’ Centre Project and the opening of the Eddie Davies display of Cloisonné on 13 June.    

	10.2
	The Director updated Trustees on the possible future acquisition of two bronze angels.  The acquisition was very complicated and the Director suggested that a bequest might be used to acquire the angels.  

	
	

	11
	Chairman’s Report

	11.1
	The Chairman reported that two new Trustees would be appointed shortly by the Prime Minister.  

	11.2
	The Chairman highlighted proposed changes to tax to encourage giving, that had been announced in the Budget.  

	11.3
	The Chairman reported that the process to appoint a new Director was underway.  The committee had shortlisted three applicants.  A decision would be made by the end of April 2011.  The quality of the three very different applicants was heartening.  

	
	

	12
	Reports from Committees and VAE Board

	12.1
	Audit Committee.  The following points were highlighted:

i. Richard Reed from KPMG, London had joined the committee as a new co-opted member following the departure of Robert Berg.  

ii. The Committee had agreed that the advantage of valuing the Museum’s heritage assets (in line with FRS 13 – a new government standard) was not equal to the cost of the valuation.  
iii. The Committee had discussed the deconsolidation of the Gilbert Trust, which was currently consolidated into the Museum’s accounts.  

	12.2
	Buildings Strategy Committee.  SM had given Trustees an update on the Exhibition Road Building Project earlier.  The following points were highlighted: 
i. The Committee had received a presentation on designs for the Clothworkers’ Centre Project at Blythe House.  The Committee felt the project was going well.  
ii. The final account for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had been settled, to the satisfaction of the Museum.  
iii. A temporary staircase in the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries had been installed.  The design for the replacement staircase was being refined and tested to destruction.  It would be installed in August 2011 following manufacture.  An offer from the insurance company had been rejected.  

	12.3
	Collections Committee.  The minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. SS had been the only Trustee present at the meeting.  

ii. A presentation on paintings research had been given by Ana Debenedetti.  Re-attributed paintings were displayed for the Committee, including a Tintoretto.  

iii. The Committee had approved the Priorities for Collecting Statement, to be read alongside the Collections Development Policy, which would be circulated to Trustees for their information with the May Board papers.  

iv. Several high profile loans were agreed, including a request for the Leonardo Codex to the National Gallery and several Charles Dickens manuscripts to the Museum of London.  

v. The Director had received a letter from the Turkish government requesting the return of an object.  MJ had replied and was waiting a response.  


	12.4
	Development Committee – a report had been circulated previously.  It was noted that:

i. The 1600 – 1800 Galleries had received a ‘stage 1 pass’ from HLF.  
ii. Heidi Hsueh, Caravel Capital LLP and Andy Simpkin, Lansdowne Partners had joined the Committee as co-opted members.  
iii. The newly formed Corporate Advisory Group had its first meeting with useful feedback and advice.  
iv. The Hollywood Costume exhibition was a funding priority.  
v. Mastercard had agreed to sponsor FridayLates.  
vi. A record number of 28,000 Friends of the V&A memberships had been achieved, up from 15,000 in 2005.  

	12.5
	Finance Committee.  The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. Results for the fiscal year were better than budgeted thanks to strong visitor numbers and successful exhibitions, particularly Grace Kelly.  
ii. The Committee had approved a proposal to change the policy for designation of unrestricted legacies and donations between £10k and £250k from acquisitions to FuturePlan.  The Board agreed that this was a growing stream of income and that the new policy would allow for greater flexibility.  The Board approved the policy change and also approved the designation of two legacies to the Clothworkers’ Centre Project.  

iii. The benefits and risks of establishing a V&A Trust had been discussed by the Committee.  

iv. A Collaborative Security Agreement, which would save 175k per year, had been agreed.  

	12.6
	Investment Committee.  The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. The performance of the investment portfolio for 2010 had lagged behind the wider market because of the defensive risk profile of portfolios, which is appropriate given the volatility of the market.  

ii. The investment managers identified inflation as the key issue to manage in the near future.  
iii. Changes to the investment policy were recommended to the Trustees by the Committee:

a) Clarifications of the spending rules for each portfolio (how the return is applied each year)

b) Increases to the maximum and minimum of the asset allocation ranges to allow for greater flexibility and to accommodate the inflationary environment.  

The detail of these changes was attached to the minutes circulated.  The Trustees agreed to the changes proposed.  

	12.7
	Museum of Childhood Committee.  The draft minutes had been circulated previously.  The following points were highlighted:

i. The Museum of Childhood had a record February half-term, with 21,000 visitors.  
ii. The Committee had been presented with an update on the British Toy Making Project.  
iii. The Committee had discussed redesigning the Museum’s website, the Other Media had been contracted to undertake research with key stakeholders.  
iv. Noreen Marshall would be leaving in March following 36 years at the V&A.  
v. The Museum of Childhood was considering an extension at the rear of the Museum that would house temporary exhibitions.  The Committee felt that this was a worthwhile project.  Rhian Harris would attend the next Corporate Advisory Group to explain the project.  

	12.8
	V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The following points were highlighted:
i. Trading had been very good, although the Reading Rooms were under budget.  The ongoing roadworks were having a very negative impact on the Reading Rooms.  If it is decided to exercise the break clause notice would need to be given in December 2011.  
ii. Membership of the Board had been reviewed following departure of Tom Dixon and Ian Blatchford and the resignation of Beverley Aspinall.  External candidates had been discussed, SW had taken over Ian Blatchford’s position and it was hoped that one of the newly appointed Trustees would join the Board.  

iii. The new Cult of Beauty App would be narrated by Rupert Everet and would need support from Press and Marketing.  In discussion Trustees agreed that the development of new Apps in house was very positive.   

	
	

	13
	Any other business

	12.1
	There was no further business.


Amanda Bruce 
26 March 2011
Signed __________________________________ 

(Paul Ruddock, Chairman)
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